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BACKGROUND AND PURPOSE 
 
One of the most common, serious, and costly problems facing American families today is 
premature birth.  More than 52,000 babies – or 14 percent of all babies born – are born 
prematurely (three weeks or more early) each year in Texas.  
 
Premature birth is the leading cause of newborn death.  Babies who survive can have serious, 
lifelong health problems.  The causes for nearly half of premature bir ths are unknown.    
However, it is known that smoking during pregnancy is a risk factor for premature birth.  The 
United States Surgeon General reported in 2001 that smokers are more likely than nonsmokers to 
have babies that are born prematurely, experience low birth weight, are stillborn, or die because 
of sudden infant death syndrome (SIDS).  According to the Centers for Disease Control and 
Prevention (CDC), women who smoke during pregnancy are twice as likely as nonsmokers to 
give birth to a low birth weight baby, and women under the age of 20 are almost twice as likely 
to smoke during pregnancy than those over age 25.  According to data from the Texas 
Department of State Health Services, 22,362 babies were born in Texas in 2003 to mothers who 
smoked dur ing pregnancy. 
 
Aside from the obvious health hazards to mother and baby, there is also a cost.  Premature births 
are responsible for nearly half of all infant hospitalization charges.  In 2003, hospital charges for 
premature-related and low birth weight infant-stays totaled $18.3 billion.  Hospital charges for 
all infants, including healthy newborns, totaled $36.7 billion.  In 2003, the average charge was 
$77,000 per premature baby, compared to $1,700 for a typical newborn stay.  In addition, the 
October 8, 2004, Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, published by the CDC, reported that in 
1996, smoking-attributable neonatal expenditures in the United States were $366 million, or 
$704 per maternal smoker.  Texas was one of the states with the highest smoking-attributable 
neonatal expenditures, totaling $17,766,009, or about $739 per maternal smoker. 
 
Currently, there is no Texas law requiring point-of-sale health warnings for tobacco products, 
specifically regarding the risk of smoking during pregnancy.  The tobacco point-of-sale signs 
that are currently required by law only pertain to the consequences of underage smoking and 
tobacco purchasing.  The comptroller of public accounts (comptroller) oversees the current 
signage program and sends signs in both English and Spanish to licensed tobacco retailers.  
 
As proposed, SB 91 requires point-of-sale tobacco signage to include certain text regarding the 
risk of smoking during pregnancy.  This bill also authorizes the comptroller to accept gifts or 
grants to perform the duties under this section. 
 
RULEMAKING AUTHORITY 
 
It is the committee's opinion that rulemaking authority is expressly granted to the Comptroller of 
Public Accounts in SECTION 2 of this bill.   
 
ANALYSIS 
 
SB 91 adds "PREGNANT WOMEN SHOULD NOT SMOKE. SMOKERS ARE MORE 
LIKELY TO HAVE BABIES WHO ARE BORN PREMATURE OR WITH LOW BIRTH 
WEIGHT." to the warning sign relating to tobacco products at the point of sale. Not later than 
the 90th day after September 1, 2007,  the comptroller is required to adopt rules, and is 
authorized to accept gifts or grants for duties related to this provision.   
.  
EFFECTIVE DATE 
 
September 1, 2007.  


